EXECUTIVE 

MONDAY 14 NOVEMBER 2005 at 1.00 pm

PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman) (Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Bloxham (Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economic Development & Regeneration Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Firth (Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Geddes (Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Jefferson (Policy and Performance Management Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Knapton (Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder)

ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillor Mrs Prest attended the meeting as an observer.

AGENDA

The Chairman reported that Agenda Item B.1 (Decriminalised Parking Enforcement – 2006/07 Business Plan) would be dealt with in public.

It was noted that Agenda Items A.4 (Budget Monitoring Report – April to September 2005) and A.5 (Treasury Management Progress Report – April to September 2005) were non-key decisions.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

There were no declarations of interest.

EX.219/05
BUDGET 2006/07 TO 2008/09 - NEW PRIORITIES FOR REVENUE SPENDING (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources
Subject Matter

The Head of Finance submitted Report FS.24/05 summarising priorities for new revenue spending to be considered as part of the 2006/07 budget process.  Details of 10 revenue bids for recurring expenditure and 1 revenue bid for non-recurring expenditure were submitted.

The Head of Finance also drew attention to other issues which may have budget implications:-

- 
Future Government proposals for the Local Government Pension Scheme;

- 
The impact of the Pay and Workforce Strategy;

-
Any revenue impact from future capital proposals including Carlisle Renaissance;

The Head of Finance further reported that the bids would need to be considered alongside the current budget shortfall of £640,000 in 2006/07 rising to £1.9m in 2008/09 and the savings and income proposals to be submitted later in the meeting.

Councillor Geddes, Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder, referred to the bid for an additional £50,000 for Corporate Training and reported that this was linked to the Workforce Development Plan.  She would be seeking further information on this bid before a final decision was taken on whether it should be a recurring or non-recurring bid.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, reported that a bid for extra litter bins, street lighting and improvements to back lanes would need to be included under the Cleaner Neighbourhoods Act initiative.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That the summary report on priorities for new revenue spending be referred for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

2. That the report be referred to the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committees for comment.

Reasons for Decision

To make arrangements for priorities for new revenue spending to be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

EX.220/05
INTRODUCTION OF FREE OFF PEAK CONCESSIONARY FARES SCHEME APRIL 2006 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources


Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

The Head of Revenues and Benefits submitted Report RB.08/05 containing detailed information on the implications of the introduction of the statutory off peak free concessionary travel scheme for pensioners and disabled people on 1 April 2006.  A bid had been included in the report on priorities for new revenue spending as part of the 2006/07 budget process.

At present, the current statutory Concessionary Fares Scheme provided a 50% fares concession on all local buses within the district.

However, since April 2002, the City Council, in liaison with other Cumbria/Lancashire Authorities under the NOW card initiative, has operated a Countywide concessionary fares scheme – 

· granting concessionary travel on all bus journeys within Cumbria;

· granting concessionary travel on bus journeys to neighbouring towns and cities e.g. Dumfries, Newcastle etc (outwith NOW card arrangements);

· increasing the fares concession from 50% to 60% with effect from 1 April 2005;

-
allowing free concessionary travel over the Christmas/New Year period in 2003 and 2004.

The Government was introducing a statutory free off peak concessionary fares scheme with effect from 1 April 2006.  Whilst additional Department of Transport grant would be provided to the City Council, it was estimated that there would be an additional cost of £99,000 should the current NOW card additions be retained.

Four options were presented for the Executive to consider:-

Option 1 - Statutory off peak free concessionary travel within the district at an additional cost of £27,000;

Option 2 - Off peak travel on all journeys starting or finishing in Carlisle at an additional cost of £99,000;

Option 3 - Free concessionary travel on all local buses, I.e. on and off peak in district only at an additional cost of £63,000;

Option 4 - Free on and off peak travel for bus journeys starting/ending in Carlisle at an additional cost of £135,000;

The Head of Revenues and Benefits further reported that a Budget increase of £70,000 recurring would be required irrespective of the Government's new free scheme to meet fares inflation due to fuel cost increases.

The Leader drew attention to the additional Revenue Grant allocation in recognition of the cost to Local Authorities introducing of the Government's statutory off peak free concessionary travel scheme for pensioners and disabled people on 1 April 2006.  He was concerned that the City Council was projected to have to fund a shortfall of £100,000, whereas all the other District Councils in Cumbria would have a surplus.  The Executive had always sought to provide a good deal for qualifying residents of Carlisle in terms of concessionary travel and, at present, the Carlisle scheme was the most generous in the County.  He requested that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, in conjunction with the Head of Revenues and Benefits, write to the Department for Transport seeking clarification as to how the Grant is determined and pointing out the inequality in the level of grant awarded to Carlisle City Council compared to every other Local Authority in Cumbria.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, recommended that Option 1 for statutory off peak free concessionary travel within the District be the preferred option of the Executive for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.  This option would not be the subject of a 6 month pilot.

Councillor Bloxham also recommended that the Executive agree to implement free bus travel for all concessionary pass holders for a two week period at Christmas 2005 with the cost being met from within existing base budgets.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That Option 1 for statutory off peak free concessionary travel within the District is the preferred option of the Executive for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.  This option would not be the subject of a 6 month pilot.

2.
That it is noted that up to £70,000 bus fares inflation costs, which would be incurred irrespective of which option is progressed, had been included in the options appraisals.

3. That the Executive approves the implementation of free bus travel for all concessionary pass holders for a two week period at Christmas 2005 with the cost being met from within existing base budgets.

4. That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, in conjunction with the Head of Revenues and Benefits, be requested to write to the Department for Transport seeking clarification as to how the Grant is determined and pointing out the inequality in the level of grant awarded to Carlisle City Council compared to every other Local Authority in Cumbria.

Reasons for Decision

To seek the views of the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committees on the options for concessionary travel as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

The Executive has also decided to implementation of free bus travel for all concessionary pass holders for a two week period prior to Christmas 2005 with the cost being met from within existing base budgets.

EX.221/05
BUDGET 2006/07 TO 2008/09 - SUMMARY OF SAVING PROPOSALS AND INCOME PROJECTIONS (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

The Head of Finance submitted Report FS.26/05 (amended) summarising proposals for savings and additional income generation to be considered as part of the 2006/07 budget process.

The revised estimates for 2005/06 showed a net reduction in income of £468,000 and it was clear that action was needed to meet the shortfall and various options were set out in the individual charges reports to be considered at this meeting.

A Performance Review of services had been undertaken by Officers and which had anticipated savings of £632,000 in 2006/07.

In addition, Gershon savings which were not already included in the base budget but were set out in the Gershon Efficiency Action Plan for 2005/06 to 2007/08 were submitted.  Gershon efficiency savings amounted to £252,000 in 2006/07, and £287,000 in both 2007/08 and 2008/09.  This left a current shortfall in the Gershon target of £345,000 over the three year period which would need to be met.

Although a significant amount of work has been carried out to date to identify the savings set out in the report, further savings would need to be identified in order to address the Council's continuing budget deficit projections.  In particular, the following areas would be targeted for further savings.

Now that Stage 1 of the restructure has been approved by the City Council, Stage 2 will immediately commence.  This will involve Senior Management Team seeking cashable efficiencies to reduce the recurring revenue budget requirement. 

Currently an amount of £1m recurring from 2007/08 has been included in the base budget to cover the estimated increased costs that will emanate from the Pay and Workforce Project.  The Senior Management Team will plan to deliver the Pay and Workforce Strategy from within existing base budgets in the longer term.

The Use of Resources Profiling Report identifies certain potentially high spending areas.  Work will be carried out by the relevant Corporate Directors to further analyse these and assess the potential to reduce the revenue burden from 2007/08 onwards.

Using the information gathered from an initial Internal Audit review, it is also envisaged that further more detailed discussions will be undertaken to explore the possibility of new and/or increased charges for particular services.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the summary report on proposals for savings and additional income generation be referred for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

2.
That the report be referred to the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committees for comment.

Reasons for Decision

To make arrangements for the proposals for savings and additional income generation to be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

EX.222/05
CHARGES REVIEW – LICENSING (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources


Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport
Subject Matter

A report from the Licensing Manager (EP.53/05) was submitted setting out the charges review undertaken in respect of the licensing functions of the Environmental Protection Services Business Unit and which had been accepted by the Regulatory Panel at their meeting on 19 October 2005.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Licensing charges review be noted.

Reasons for Decision

To note the outcome of the licensing charges review as undertaken by the Regulatory Panel.

EX.223/05
CHARGES REVIEW - LEGAL AND DEMOCRATIC SERVICES (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources



Corporate Resources

Subject Matter

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services submitted Report LDS.37/05 setting out options for fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Legal and Democratic Services Business Unit.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the report be referred for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

Reasons for Decision

The report will be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

EX.224/05
CHARGES REVIEW - ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT SERVICES (Key Decision)
Portfolio
Finance and Resources



Economic Development and Regeneration

Subject Matter

The Head of Economic and Community Development submitted Report ECD.20/05 setting out options for fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Economic and Community Development Services Business Unit.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the report be referred for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

Reasons for Decision

The report will be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

EX.225/05
CAR PARK CHARGES REVIEW 2006/07 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources


Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services submitted Report CTS.31/05 reviewing the car park charges for 2006/07 having regard to income, contribution to the Local Transport Plan for Carlisle and maintaining the economic vitality of the City Centre.

The following options were put forward for the Executive to consider:-

(a) Increase existing Contract Parking Charges

An increase in the 5 day contract permit from £456 to £540 annually and in the 6 day contract permit from £576 to £648 annually would produce additional income of £23,000 after deducting VAT.  These charges still represented a 36% discount on the normal daily rate.

(b) Issue Contract Parking Permits Valid 7 Days a Week

If all Contract Parking Permits were valid for parking 7 days per week with a standard charge of £552, administration of the Contract Parking Permits would be simplified.  The anticipated additional income in 2006/07 would be £23,000.

(c) Discounted Contract Charges on Devonshire Walk Car Park

Devonshire Walk Car Park continued to be unpopular with drivers.  The possibility of offering contract parking permits at a reduced rate for this car park could be explored.  This option would more than likely result in an overall reduction in income.

(d) Charging Staff/Green Travel Plan

Members and staff currently receive free parking permits.  It had been intended to investigate a Green Travel Plan for Members and Staff during the Spring/Summer of 2005 but, as a result of the disruption to Officers' time due to the floods, it had not been possible to progress this work.  It was anticipated that an Environmental Performance Manager would shortly be in post and the production of a Green Travel Plan would be a priority task, in consultation with the County Council who wished to promote a similar initiative among major employers in the County.

(e) Sunday and/or Bank Holiday Charging at Weekday Rates

Introducing Sunday and/or Bank Holiday charges at normal weekday rates would provide additional income of £50,000 (£45,000 from Sunday charging and £5,000 from Bank Holiday charging).

(f) Increase Short Stay Charges for Stays Over 4 Hours

Increasing the charges for parking over 4 hours on short stay car parks to £7 could generate additional income of £2,000.

(g) Increase Short Stay Parking Charges

Increasing short stay parking charges would generate income as follows:-

Raising charges to 75p per hour - £24,000;

Raising charges to 90p per hour - £94,000;

(h) Increasing Long Stay Parking Charges

Charging an additional 5p per hour on long stay car parks would generate an additional £58,000 income.

(i) Charge Social Services for Car Parking

Introducing charges for staff parking permits held by County Social Services staff could produce income of up to £10,000 in 2006/07.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services further reported that the revised estimates for car parking income in 2005/06 showed a £160,000 shortfall.  Whilst this level of shortfall was not considered as recurring, a shortfall of around £80,000 was projected for 2006/07.  The corporate charging policy required an increase in income of 3.4%, or £55,900, on the 2005/06 base estimates.  Added to the estimated projected deficit of £80,000, a shortfall of £136,000 as against charging policy was forecast for 2006/07 if no action was taken.  The options presented to the Executive would generate, in total, £250,000 increased income.

Summary of options rejected

The following options were rejected:-

(1) Issuing all Contract Parking Permits on the basis of being valid 7 days a week;

(2)  Introducing discounted Contract charges on Devonshire Walk Car Park;

(3)
Charging staff who currently receive free parking permits.  It is noted that a Green Travel Plan for Members and Staff was to be produced, in consultation with the County Council, who wished to promote a similar initiative among major employers in the County;

(4) Introducing Sunday charging at weekday rates;

(5)  Increasing short stay parking charges to 90p per hour.

DECISION

1. That the Executive recommend the following options for increasing car parking charges in 2006/07 from 1 April 2006 as the basis for consultation:-

(i) Increase existing Contract Parking charges.  The 5 day contract permit be 

increased from £456 to £540 annually and in the 6 day contract permit from £576 to £648 to produce additional income of £23,000 after deducting VAT.  These charges still represented a 36% discount on the normal daily rate.

(ii) Charging for Bank Holidays at weekday rates to provide additional income


of £5,000.

(iii) Increase Short Stay charges for stays over 4 hours on short stay car 


parks to £7 to generate additional income of £2,000.

(iv)
Increase Short Stay parking charges to 75p per hour to generate


additional income of £24,000;

(v) Increasing Long Stay Parking Charges by 5p per hour on long stay car 


parks to generate an additional £58,000 income.

(vi)
Charge Social Services for car parking by introducing charges for staff parking permits held by County Social Services staff to produce income of up to £10,000 in 2006/07.

2. That the Head of Commercial and Technical Services be requested to liaise with the County Council and other interested parties to develop a draft Green Travel Plan for City Council staff and Members.

3.  That the report be referred for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget 


 process.

Reasons for Decision

To review car parking provision in the City and recommend alterations to charges to ensure compliance with the City Council's Corporate Charging Policy and to address a potential income shortfall, whilst also having regard to the Local Transport Plan for Carlisle.

EX.226/05
CHARGES REVIEW - ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION SERVICES (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources


Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport
Subject Matter

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services submitted Report EPS.55/05 setting out options for fees and charges for services falling within the responsibility of the Environmental Protection Services Business Unit.

He drew the Executive's attention to the fact that a new Crematorium had recently opened in Dumfries and that this was leading to a significant reduction in demand for the City Council's bereavement services.

In addition, with effect from 1 January 2005, the General Medical Council increased their standard charge for the issue of certificates.  This had been contained within existing budgets for 2004/05 but required an increase in charges with effect from August 2005.

There was likely to be a shortfall of £110,000 in projected income on Bereavement Services in 2005/06.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, reported that External Audit had previously recommended that the charges for Bereavement Services should be increased year on year above the rate of inflation with the intention of getting to the position where the charges covered the cost of the service.  To cover costs, including the anticipated deficit, an increase of 35% was necessary and this was considered unacceptable.  He recommended that a 5% increase in Bereavement Services charges should be levied in 2005/06.

With regard to the General Medical Council's decision to increase their fees, these should be treated separately from the charges made by the City Council with the full costs passed on to the customer.

Councillor Bloxham also asked the Head of Commercial and Technical Services to review the level of increase in fees relating to Hostels and Supporting People Care.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That the Bereavement Services charges be increased by 5% for 2006/07.

2. That where fees and charges contain elements from external bodies, the relevant portfolio holder, in consultation with the appropriate Business Unit Head and the Head of Finance, be authorised to pass on any increase in full to customers.

3. That the Head of Commercial and Technical Services be requested to review the level of increase in fees relating to Hostels and Supporting People Care.

4.  That the report be referred for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget 


 process.

Reasons for Decision

The report will be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

EX.227/05
CHARGES REVIEW - CULTURE, LEISURE AND SPORT SERVICES (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources



Health and Community Activities

Subject Matter

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport submitted Report CLS.16/05 setting out options for fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Culture, Leisure and Sport Business Unit.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the report be referred for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

Reasons for Decision

The report will be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

EX.228/05
CHARGES REVIEW - PLANNING SERVICES (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources


Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

The Head of Planning submitted a Report (P.36/05) setting out options for fees and charges for services falling within the responsibility of the Planning Services Business Unit.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the report be referred for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

Reasons for Decision

The report will be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

EX.229/05
LEADER'S COMMENTS ON THE BUDGET REPORTS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

Following consideration of the Budget reports, the Leader expressed his appreciation for the work the Executive Management Group have put in preparing the revenue Budget reports.  However, it is the Executive's intention to submit a balanced budget.

Any new bids for Revenue spending, together with savings, will have to be prioritised within the Council's new priorities.

It is always the Executive's belief that we should levy only a fair Council Tax, with any increases kept to a minimum.  This will leave the Executive with difficult choices.

The Executive requests the Senior Management Team to look again and bring forward the savings required in order to achieve our aims.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That Executive requests the Senior Management Team to look again at the new bids and savings proposals and bring forward the savings required in order to achieve the Executive's aims of levying a fair Council Tax for the people of Carlisle.

Reasons for Decision

To request the Senior Management Team to look again and bring forward the savings required in order to achieve the Executive's aims of a fair Council Tax for the people of Carlisle.

EX.230/05
PROVISIONAL CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2005/06 TO 2008/09 (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

The Head of Finance submitted Report FS.27/05 detailing the revised capital programme for 2005/06 together with the proposed method of financing.

The report also summarised the proposed programme for 2006/07 to 2008/09 in the light of the capital bids submitted to date and summarised the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

Details of 6 capital bids put forward by Officers were submitted.

The Leader reported that expenditure on capital projects would be dealt with in the same manner as for revenue expenditure, i.e. having regard to the Council's priorities.  With regard to the bids, it was clear that expenditure on waste minimisation was vital and in line with the Council's priorities.  The bid for the Electronic Document and Record Management System could be considered on the basis of the funding required to carry out a feasibility study on the project rather than on the basis of the full funding being included in the 2006/07 Capital Programme.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.  That the Executive approves the revised capital programme and relevant financing for 2005/06 as set out in Appendices A and B for recommendation to the City Council.

2.  That the budgets to be carried forward to 2006/07 be noted.

3.  That the capital spending requests for 2006/07 contained in Report FS.27/05 be referred for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

4.  That it is noted that any capital scheme approved by the City Council may only proceed after a full report, including a financial appraisal, has been approved by the Executive.

Reasons for Decision

To note details of the revised capital programme and method of financing for 2005/06 and to make arrangements for new capital bids to be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

EX.231/05
BUDGET AND OVERVIEW MONITORING REPORT (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

The Head of Finance submitted Report FS.23/05 providing an overview of the budgetary position for April to September 2005, summarising the main changes to the budgets between approval in February 2005 and the year to date for both General Fund Revenue and Capital Budgets.  The report also provided summary monitoring information for April to September 2005 for all Business Units.  Details of the Gershon Efficiency Savings Three Year Action Plan were also submitted along with the monitoring which would be put in place to ensure delivery of these savings.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.  That the overall budgetary position for the period April to September 2005 as set out in the report be noted.

2.  That the report be referred for consideration by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 6 December 2005.

Reasons for Decision

To note the overall budget position of the Council for the period April to September 2005.

EX.232/05
TREASURY MANAGEMENT 2005/06 AND 2006/07 (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources
Subject Matter

The Head of Finance submitted Report FS.28/05 providing the regular quarterly report on treasury transactions and the interim report on Treasury Management in 2004/05 as required under the Financial Procedure Rules.

The report also considered the outlook for the City Council's Treasury Management forecasts in 2006/07 with projections to 2008/09 and the requirements of the Prudential Code.

The Head of Finance further reported on options for a review of the provision of banking services for the Council and which were currently operated by the HSBC Bank under a contract which would expire in April 2006.  Rather than undertake a full re-tendering exercise, the Head of Finance recommended that a consultancy organisation be engaged to review the Authority's current banking arrangements.  This approach was fairly common practice and could afford a better route in many cases to establishing 'best price' without disturbing an established and valued relationship.  The cost of the exercise would be self funding through savings generated in the cost of the contract.

Summary of options rejected

An option to undertake a full re-tender of the Authority's banking services was rejected.

DECISION

1.
That the report be received and the projections for 2006/07 to 2008/09 be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget deliberations.

2.
That the Head of Finance be authorised to engage consultants to review the Authority's banking arrangements with the costs being met by savings to be achieved in the terms of the banking contract.

Reasons for Decision

To receive the quarterly report on Treasury transactions and the interim report on Treasury Management in 2005/06 in accordance with the Council's Constitution.

The outlook for the City Council's Treasury Management forecasts in 2006/07 and projections to 2008/09 will be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget deliberations.

Given other competing priorities facing the Financial Services Business Unit, the Executive have agreed that a full re-tendering exercise should not be undertaken when the current banking contract expires and have authorised the Head of Finance to engage consultants to review the Authority's banking arrangements with the costs being met by savings to be achieved in the terms of the banking contract.

EX.233/05:
DECRIMINALISED PARKING ENFORCEMENT – 2006/07 BUSINESS PLAN (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources


Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services submitted Report CTS.39/05 reviewing the financial position regarding the operation of the On Street Decriminalised Parking Enforcement Scheme which the City Council operates under an agreement with the County Council.  The City Council was obliged to operate the scheme to ensure that it was self-financing and to seek to avoid the Parking Account incurring a deficit at the end of any financial year.  It was expected that the scheme would operate at a deficit in 2005/06 and it was essential to increase income levels to ensure that the deficit could be recouped in 2006/07.  The following options were submitted:-

(a)
The Decriminalised Parking Enforcement legislation provided for penalty charges to be set at  £40, £50 or £60.  The current charge was £50.  The Head of Commercial and Technical Services recommended that the penalty charge should be increased to £60 and which would bring Carlisle in line with all the other Districts in Cumbria who have levied this charge for some time.  This would provide an operational surplus sufficient to fund the existing deficit at the end of 2005/06.

(b)
Introduce a Charge for Residents Parking Permits. The County Council will now allow District Councils to make an administration charge for issuing Residents' Permits in the Disc Zones at a maximum charge of £10 per household.  The cost of administering the scheme was approximately £45,000 per annum.  However, should the penalty charge be increased to £60 there would be no need to introduce a charge for residents for the issue of permits.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, recommended that the penalty charge for parking fines should be increased to £60 in line with the charge made by all other District Councils in Cumbria.  He further recommended that no action be taken over charging for administering the residents' parking scheme.

Summary of options rejected

Introducing a charge for issuing residents' parking permits was rejected.

DECISION

1.
That the Head of Commercial and Technical Services be requested to advise the County Council that the City Council wish to increase the parking fine charge to £60 with effect from 1 April 2006 and that they be requested to endorse the appropriate actions to support this proposal.

2.
That at the present time no charge be levied for the issue of residents' parking permits.

Reasons for Decision

Measures to increase income are necessary to ensure that the Decriminalised Parking Scheme remains self financing.

PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public and press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the Paragraph numbers (as indicated in each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.

EX.234/05:
TENDERS FOR THE STRATEGIC ENVIRONMENTAL 



ASSESSMENT FOR THE CARLISLE DISTRICT LOCAL



PLAN 2001-2016 (Non-Key Decision)

(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 8 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Portfolio
Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport
Subject Matter

The Head of Planning submitted Report P.40/05 concerning the outcome of a tendering process for a Strategic Environmental Assessment for the Carlisle District Local Plan 2001-2016.  Tenders had been assessed using a matrix on price and quality.

As a result, the lowest priced tender was not considered to provide best value.  Two tenderers had been assessed as joint best and they had been invited for interview.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the Executive is satisfied that the award of this tender should be in accordance with the tender matrix of price and quality.

2.
That the Council does not accept the lowest priced tender and the Head of Planning be authorised to accept the best tender received based on the evaluation by assessment matrix and interview.

Reasons for Decision

A robust assessment has taken place to ensure that value for money is attained in the externalisation of work for the Council.  An award of tender should, therefore, be made in accordance with this assessment.

(The meeting ended at 1.57pm)

